Brisbane City Council

June 15, 2005

Page 2


[image: image1.wmf]CITY COUNCIL/REDEVELOPMENT/GVMID

MINUTES

 SPECIAL BUDGET STUDY SESSION

JUNE 15, 2005
 MISSION BLUE CENTER, 475 MISSION BLUE DRIVE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Police Sergeant Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Marina Services Director Warburton

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-24 adopting a Master Fee Schedule

Finance Director Schillinger recommended increasing City fees by 3 percent across the board, based on the annual inflation rate between 2004 and 2005.  He noted the new fees would go into effect 60 days after approval. 

MPT Johnson noted there is a new fee for a permit to expand a nonconforming residential use, and she asked about the reason for the change.  Mr. Schillinger explained that this permit fee was adopted after last year’s budget was approved, so it was not included in the previous fee schedule.

CM Bologoff pointed out the date on the staff report and resolution is June 20, 2005.  Mr. Schillinger said those dates should be changed to June 15, 2005.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-24. The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

BUDGET STUDY SESSION


A.
Brisbane Departmental Presentations



1.
Public Works/Capital Improvements

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault presented the Public Works Department’s proposed budget for 2005-06.  He identified the different funds and functions covered by the department, as reflected in the eleven different sections of the budget.  Mr. Breault showed an organizational chart and reviewed the staffing for the Engineering Division and the Operations and Maintenance Division.

Mr. Breault noted there were a number of ongoing maintenance tasks, such as paving and vegetation control, that could not be completed last year due to staff shortages.  He said unfinished water projects include pump station maintenance, valve exercising, new service installation, meter replacement, hydrant replacement, and system flushing.  For the sewer system, unfinished tasks include storm drain maintenance, equipment maintenance, sewer line cleaning, storm drain inspection and maintenance of catch basins and outfalls, and sewer and storm drain point repairs.  

CM Panza asked for an estimate of the costs of staff time necessary for completing the unfinished tasks, and Mr. Breault said he could provide those figures.

Mr. Breault discussed the consequences and problems caused by deferring the utility maintenance activities.

MPT Johnson noted Brisbane has experienced ongoing problems with private sewer lines, and she asked if there had been progress in fixing those lines.  Mr. Breault responded that certain problems have been identified and addressed, but there are still private sewer lines in town that have not been inspected.

Mr. Breault reviewed and discussed the Public Works Department’s goals for administration, streets, storm drains, and lighting systems.  

MPT Johnson urged the staff to develop a simple, legible standard for street signs, and she proposed asking the Traffic Advisory Committee for input.

Mr. Breault presented the 2005-06 goals for buildings and grounds, parks maintenance, turf and landscape maintenance, Sierra Point Lighting & Landscape District projects, development, water system, GVMID, NPDES, and sewer programs.

In terms of capital improvement projects, Mr. Breault said the Department plans to tackle six “A” priority projects, nine “B” projects, and five “C” projects.  Mr. Breault described the projects and showed photographs illustrating the problems each project addresses.

Mayor Richardson urged the staff to make ADA accessibility of City facilities a higher priority.

She recommended adding underground wiring to the list of future capital improvement projects, and she asked the staff to look into the costs.

A fire alarm interrupted the meeting, and Council took a brief recess. 

Mayor Richardson observed that the budget for utilities seems to have gone down, and she drew attention on Page P144.  Mr. Breault said those figures are adjusted each year based on actual use.  Finance Director Schillinger confirmed that past history supports the proposed $20,000 budget.  Mr. Breault noted the decrease might reflect some of the department’s retroactive maintenance projects, irrigation control, and water conservation efforts.

MPT Johnson asked whether the City was considering going to LED and solar lighting for City streets and parking lots.  Mr. Breault said the staff was open to all opportunities to conserve energy.  He recommended going ahead as soon as possible with things like window replacement and lighting improvements at City Hall because those projects will produce immediate savings.

MPT Johnson drew attention to the performance measures on Page 140.  She recommended giving higher priority to correcting tripping hazards promptly.  Mr. Breault assured the City Council that once a problem is identified, even if it is not fixed immediately, the staff takes immediate measures to protect people and call attention to the hazard.

CM Panza pointed out that although some goals were set at 70 percent, actual performance in past years was 100 percent.  He recommended raising the targets to reflect higher expectations.  Mr. Breault said he felt 70 percent was reasonable and realistic.

City Manager Holstine explained that the performance goal should reflect an achievable level.  He said would confer with the staff and reassess the process of setting performance goals before next year’s budget deliberations.

MPT Johnson asked if the City has standard operating procedures describing recommended maintenance activities for each facility.  Mr. Breault said the staff monitors the use and condition of facilities and performs repairs as necessary, but there are no standard operating procedures for each facility.  MPT Johnson encouraged the staff to think about this approach.  She emphasized the importance of seeking advice from qualified professionals on projects that could affect a building’s design or appearance, and she recommended public input as well.

Regarding the Public Works Department’s involvement in development activities, MPT Johnson noted the importance of coordinating grading permits for properties in Brisbane Acres with the Planning Department and County.  She suggested developing an internal checklist for ensuring proper coordination of other grading permits, and Mr. Breault responded that such a process is already in place.  

MPT Johnson said she had talked with the staff earlier about fining people for undertaking illegal grading in Brisbane Acres, and she asked Mr. Breault to discuss enforcement options.  Mr. Breault stated that he was awaiting further advice from the City Attorney.  Mr. Holstine explained that the staff is proposing an administrative fine process for unauthorized grading.

CM Bologoff observed that all the goals on Page P165, with the exception of one, were the same as last year’s, and the only change was the date of completion.  He questioned whether ongoing tasks should be included in yearly goals.  Mr. Holstine agreed.  He said that in preparation for next year’s budget, the staff will remove items reflecting annual tasks.

MPT Johnson asked why benefits had increased so substantially for the GVMID, shown on Page P170.  Mr. Schillinger said the amount reflects the benefits associated with the specific staff people; in addition to major increases in the costs of health benefits, the change could reflect differences between single employees and employees with family benefits.  He offered to investigate this issue further and provide the numbers. 

CM Bologoff recommended raising some of the 70 percent performance targets shown on Page P173.  MPT Johnson suggested 80 or 85 percent.

CM Barnes asked Mr. Breault to comment on the changes in departmental positions.  Mr. Breault explained the Associate Civil Engineer and Assistant Engineer positions.  

In response to questions from CM Panza, Mr. Schillinger talked about reasons for the benefits increases shown on Page P131.

CM Panza noted there is nothing budgeted for plan review services on Page P136.  Mr. Breault said those costs were billed to another section, and he drew attention to Line Item 522 on Page P161.  He pointed out that costs of turf and landscape maintenance were also moved to a new category.

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers thanked Mr. Breault for his presentation.



2.
Police

Finance Director Schillinger explained two corrections to the spreadsheets in the Police section of the budget document.

Police Chief Hitchcock reviewed and discussed the Police Department’s goals for administration, communications and records, and patrol services.  He discussed studies showing that frequency of police patrols has little impact on reducing crime, but beefed up traffic enforcement cuts down on burglaries and violent crimes.  He said studies also show that the quality of an initial crime investigation has a major effect on the outcome.  For these reasons, Chief Hitchcock recommended that Brisbane focus its resources on the most effective responses, including traffic enforcement, crime investigation, and community-oriented policing and problem-solving.  

Chief Hitchcock said the 2005-06 budget proposes regular community meetings, staff training, and community surveys to identify needs and satisfaction levels.

Chief Hitchcock reported that in response to suggestions about posting a police blotter on the Website, he researched what other cities are doing and learned that of the 15 police agencies in San Mateo County, 10 provide no information, three give annual stats, one has an electronic identification of crime sites, and one publishes a daily log on the Website.  He said crime statistics taken out of context can give a misleading impression about public safety.  Chief Hitchcock recommended that the staff consider various options and come back with recommendations at a future meeting.

Chief Hitchcock expressed concern about the possibility of a staff turnover crisis in the coming months.  He advised that the job market is extremely competitive, and Brisbane risks losing trained officers to other jurisdictions that offer better pay and lower housing costs.

Chief Hitchcock reviewed and discussed the program changes proposed in the 2005-06 budget.

Chief Hitchcock said that in light of his upcoming retirement, the department wants to develop and train staff people to take future leadership roles.

MPT Johnson noted that the personality of the officer conducting a community meeting can affect the tone and outcome.  She suggested tracking the dates, locations, and people involved in the meetings as they place.  On the community survey, she recommended asking a general question about whether the respondent had a positive experience with the police, without soliciting more details.

MPT Johnson recommended clarifying the first goal on Page P109.  Chief Hitchcock explained that the intent was to have meetings on concerns addressed by residents Citywide. 

MPT Johnson said she was surprised that the chief’s half-time salary was almost as much as the full-time amount.  Chief Hitchcock noted that although the position was limited to 960 hours a year, the responsibilities were continuous; he added that a consultant would normally earn more.

CM Bologoff commented that the proposed budget seemed appropriate.  He added that he was sorry to see Chief Hitchcock go.

CM Panza pointed out there are no performance targets listed for the goal on Page P105.  Chief Hitchcock said the staff was waiting to hear the results of the latest survey done by the City of San Mateo before setting a standard.

CM Bologoff questioned whether the dates for the objectives on Page P105 were realistic, and Chief Hitchcock and Commander Macey confirmed the likelihood of meeting the deadlines.

Councilmembers expressed their appreciation to Chief Hitchcock and thanked him for a job well done.

At 11:00 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to extend the meeting to take the next two budget presentations.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

3. Marina

Marina Services Director Warburton said he was pleased with the progress made at the Brisbane Marina since he arrived two years ago and was convinced the future for the Marina was promising.  He said departmental goals include enhancing the boater experience, protecting the environment, and providing community services while enhancing revenues.  Mr. Warburton reported that occupancy is now 88 percent, higher than the 85 percent target set last year.

Mr. Warburton said the proposed budget assumes a conservative 82 percent occupancy goal.  He noted activities planned for the coming year include installation of a Web camera for security, an electrolysis monitoring system, a stairway and ramp for Gate 4, development of a best management practices contract for workers and businesses serving the Marina, a dock for kayaks and small vessels and further investigation of related activities, and a gate and other improvements for pedestrians.

Mr. Warburton said he hoped to attract more people from the nearby business parks, and the Marina office can issue permits for people to reserve and use the Marina Green. 

Mr. Warburton noted the budget calls for increases in advertising and staff training in customer service.

CM Bologoff asked if the roof of the building had been repaired.  Mr. Warburton responded that the repairs were being handled in-house and would take place during the month.

MPT Johnson commended and thanked Mr. Warburton for his efforts.  Mr. Warburton acknowledged the contributions of his staff.



4.
City Council

Finance Director Schillinger presented the 2005-06 budget and objectives for the City Council.  He said program changes include increasing the auto allowance and installing a high-speed Internet connection.

CM Panza recommended televising the City Council’s budget hearings next year so the people can follow the deliberations.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

B. Consider adoption of Budget Resolutions

1.
City of Brisbane Resolution No. 2005-21, adopting the Annual Budget for Fiscal Year 2005-2006 and making appropriations for the amounts budgeted

2.
Brisbane Redevelopment Agency Resolution No. RA 2005-02, approving the Annual Budget for Fiscal Year 2005-2006

3.
Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District Resolution No. GVMID 2005-01, approving the Annual Budget for Fiscal Year 2005-2006

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt the budget resolutions as proposed.  

Finance Director Schillinger clarified that the motion included the changes discussed during the budget presentations.  CM Bologoff amended the motion accordingly.

The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (CM Barnes absent during voting).


C.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-23 establishing the appropriation limit for the Fiscal Year 2005-2006

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-23 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATION NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, that the meeting be adjourned.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:36 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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